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(57) ABSTRACT 

A mattress covering in the form of a ?tted mattress pad or 
?tted sheet has an inelastic, generally rectangular top portion 
and a side skirt extending transversely, preferably perpen 
dicularly from the outer periphery of the top portion in a 
closed loop entirely around the outer periphery of the top 
portion. The side skirt can be made of a single panel of a 
single layer of a textile material, or it can be made of 
multiple panels or lengths of other materials each of a single 
layer. A ?rst elastic cord is attached to the inelastic material 
of the side skirt at its outer periphery remote from the top 
portion. A second, separate ?at elastic strap is attached to the 
inelastic material of the side skirt at some place betWeen and 
spaced apart from the top panel portion and the ?rst elastic 
cord, preferably closer to the top portion outer periphery 
than to the ?rst elastic cord. The top portion is dimensioned 
to ?t a standard siZe mattress and the side skirt is dimen 
sioned to ?t a range of mattress heights. 
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MATTRESS COVERINGS 

RELATED APPLICATION 

[0001] The present application is a continuation of US. 
patent application Ser. No. 09/455,857 ?led Dec. 7, 1999 
Which is a continuation-in-part of US. patent application 
Ser. No. 08/850,959 ?led May 5, 1997, Which is a continu 
ation of US. Pat. No. 5,625,912, Which is a continuation 
in-part of US. Pat. No. 5,530,949, Which is a continuation 
in-part of US. Pat. No. 5,325,555. 

BACKGROUND OF THE INVENTION 

[0002] The present invention relates generally to mattress 
coverings, such as mattress pads and sheets, and, more 
particularly, to relatively inexpensive, ?tted mattress cover 
ings capable of practical and effective use With mattresses of 
a standard top surface siZes and a range of heights. 

[0003] Fitted mattress pads and sheets are commonly 
available in various forms. The simplest form is one having 
the top portion and a side skirt formed of the same piece of 
material and having an elastic strap or cord located around 
the loWermost periphery of the side skirt to draW the 
loWermost end of the covering under the mattress and to 
attempt to retain the covering in a ?tted condition on the 
mattress. Such coverings have the advantages of ease of 
manufacture and a consistent appearance With the sides 
being of the same material as the top. They have the 
disadvantage, hoWever, of having only a single elastic band 
along their lowermost periphery to retain an otherWise 
inelastic covering on mattresses Which are being sold more 
frequently in varying heights, including relatively signi?cant 
heights of one foot or more. They have a further disadvan 
tage of being expensive to manufacture if the top panel 
material, Which is typically a higher quality textile material 
such as a quilted material or a higher thread count cotton or 
cotton blend material, extends doWn along the sides of the 
covering suf?ciently to cover the sides of mattresses of the 
greatest heights (thicknesses) currently being sold, so that 
the coverings can be used With mattresses of a given 
predetermined top size (eg standard, queen, king, etc.) 
regardless of the mattress height (thickness). 

[0004] The variation and overall increase in heights of 
mattresses has led to the introduction of another form of 
?tted mattress covering, a mattress pad that has a quilted top 
and a side skirt made of another material. The side skirt is 
a foot or more in height to cover the sides of all or at least 
substantially all mattresses being sold and is elasticiZed over 
its entire height. In addition, a heavier elastic band or cord 
is also attached to the loWermost periphery of the skirt as 
With the original coverings. Such pads have been made With 
skirts formed by joining With a conventional, inelastic textile 
material layer, a layer of a special, non-Woven, elastic sheet 
material. Such pads have also been made With side skirts 
formed from a single layer of inelastic material, Which is 
elasticiZed by being stitched With multiple (e.g. six or more) 
uniformly spaced parallel roWs of elastic threads seWn into 
the otherWise inelastic, single skirt material layer Such pads 
have also been made using side skirt material Which is itself 
knitted or Woven from elastic thread. 

[0005] All three forms of skirt construction offer elasticity 
over the full height of the skirt. It has been found that 
providing elasticity over the full height of the skirt provides 
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a neat, gathered appearance and improves mattress cover 
retention due to the ability of the elasticiZed material to grip 
the side Walls of the mattress in addition to any gripping 
provided by the elastic cord around the loWermost periphery 
of the skirt. 

[0006] It has further been found that an acceptable degree 
of ?t and retention of mattress pads can be achieved if some 
of the length of the side skirt of the mattress pad extending 
from the top is provided by a band of inelastic material 
closely ?tted to the sides of the mattress. This band can be 
provided by supplying a one-piece, rectangular top portion 
With four rectangular panels extending from the edges of the 
top portion. The panels are turned transversely to the top 
portion and seamed together forming an upper portion of the 
side skirt. A second band of elasticiZed inelastic material is 
attached to the loWer periphery of the upper skirt portion to 
complete the skirt. The loWer band is elasticiZed as noted 
above by bonding to a band of inelastic fabric, a layer of a 
non-Woven, elastomeric material coextensive With the band, 
or by stitching several roWs of elastic thread into the band or 
by providing a band knitted or Woven from elastic threads. 
Again, a heavier elastic cord is attached to the loWer most 
periphery of the second band as With the other mattress 
coverings. It has been found that an upper skirt portion 
seamed at four corners so as to provide a closed loop of 
inelastic material extending generally perpendicularly to the 
top portion of the pad and closely ?tting around a mattress 
on Which the pad is mounted, combined With the relatively 
lighter elastic grip of the loWer band of elasticiZed material 
and traditionally heavier elastic cord around the bottom of 
the skirt, also provided a suf?cient grip along the height of 
the skirt for such covers to remain in place When used With 
mattress of varying heights. 

[0007] While there are other differences among these 
mattress coverings, at least one factor Which is signi?cant in 
distinguishing these constructions from one another is their 
cost of manufacture. This factor is becoming ever more 
important as a signi?cant portion of the commercial market 
for these coverings is controlled primarily if not exclusively 
by price. Thus, the least expensive construction of such 
covers Which still provides an appearance and gripping 
performance acceptable to distributors and consumers, is 
very valuable. 

SUMMARY OF THE INVENTION 

[0008] In one aspect, the invention is a mattress covering 
adapted for ?tted disposition over the top, sides, ends and 
corners of mattresses of standard top surface siZes compris 
ing an inelastic, generally rectangular top portion having an 
outer periphery dimensioned -to at least substantially cover 
the top surface of mattresses of at least one predetermined 
standard top surface siZe; a side skirt formed, apart from any 
seams, by a single layer of inelastic textile material joined 
With the outer periphery of the generally rectangular top 
portion and extending transversely from the outer periphery 
of the top portion around the entire outer periphery of the top 
portion in a closed loop; a ?rst elastic cord joined With and 
extending at least partially around a elastic cord joined With 
and extending at least partially around a periphery of the side 
skirt remote from the top portion; and a second elastic cord 
positioned against and joined to only one of tWo major 
opposing sides of the side skirt, the second elastic cord 
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further being located on the side skirt between and spaced 
apart from the ?rst elastic cord and the outer periphery of the 
top portion. 

[0009] In another aspect, the invention is a mattress cov 
ering adapted for ?tted disposition over the top, sides, ends 
and corners of mattresses of standard top surface siZes 
comprising an inelastic, generally rectangular top portion 
having an outer periphery dimensioned to at least substan 
tially cover the top surface of mattresses of at least one 
predetermined standard top surface siZe; a side skirt made 
formed by a single piece of inelastic textile material joined 
With the outer periphery of the top portion and extending 
transversely from the outer periphery of the generally rect 
angular top portion around the entire outer periphery of the 
top portion in a closed loop; a ?rst elastic cord joined With 
and extending at least partially around a periphery of the side 
skirt remote from the top portion; and a second elastic cord 
positioned against and joined to only one of tWo major 
opposing sides of the side skirt, the second elastic cord 
further being located on the side skirt betWeen and spaced 
apart from the ?rst elastic cord and the outer periphery of the 
top portion. 

[0010] In yet another aspect, the invention is a mattress 
covering adapted for ?tted disposition over the top, sides, 
ends and corners of mattresses of standard top surface siZes 
comprising an inelastic, generally rectangular-top portion 
having an outer periphery dimensioned to at least substan 
tially cover the top surface of mattresses of at least one 
predetermined standard top surface siZe; a side skirt made 
from an inelastic textile material joined With the outer 
periphery of the top portion and extending transversely from 
the outer periphery of the generally rectangular top portion 
around the entire outer periphery of the top portion in a 
closed loop; a ?rst elastic cord joined With and extending at 
least partially around a periphery of the side skirt remote 
from the top portion; a second elastic cord joined With the 
side skirt betWeen and spaced apart from the ?rst cord and 
the outer periphery of the top portion, the second elastic cord 
being generally ?at With a thickness dimension and a Width 
dimension perpendicular to the thickness dimension and at 
least ?ve times greater than the thickness dimension, and the 
side skirt having a Width dimension betWeen the outer 
periphery of the top portion and the remote periphery of the 
side skirt, the Width dimension of the side skirt being at least 
tWice as great as the Width dimension of the second cord. 

BRIEF DESCRIPTION OF THE DRAWINGS 

[0011] The foregoing summary, as Well as the folloWing 
detailed description of preferred embodiments of the inven 
tion Will be better understood When in conjunction With the 
appended draWings. For the purpose of illustrating the 
invention, there is shoWn diagrammatically in the draWings, 
embodiments Which are presently preferred as Well as other 
alternate embodiments. It should be understood, hoWever, 
that the invention is not limited to the speci?c methods and 
instrumentalities disclosed. In the draWings: 

[0012] FIG. 1 is a perspective vieW of a mattress on Which 
one form of the preferred embodiment of the mattress 
covering of the present invention is ?tted; 

[0013] FIG. 2 is a perspective vieW of the mattress and 
covering of FIG. 1 as vieWed looking toWard the bottom of 
the mattress and covering; 
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[0014] FIG. 3 is a partial vertical sectional vieW taken 
along line 3-3 of FIG. 1; 

[0015] FIG. 4 is a perspective vieW shoWing the mattress 
covering of FIG. 1 ?tted on a mattress of a higher height 
than the mattress of FIG. 1; 

[0016] FIG. 5 is a perspective vieW of the mattress and 
covering of FIG. 4 as vieWed looking toWard the bottom of 
the mattress; 

[0017] FIG. 6 is a perspective vieW of the mattress cov 
ering of FIG. 1 ?tted on a mattress of a loWer height than 
the mattress of FIG. 1; 

[0018] FIG. 7 is a perspective vieW of the mattress and 
covering of FIG. 6 as vieWed looking toWard the bottom of 
the mattress; 

[0019] FIG. 8 is a perspective vieW of a mattress covering 
of another form of the preferred embodiment of the present 
invention ?tted on a mattress; 

[0020] FIG. 9 is a perspective vieW of the mattress and 
covering of FIG. 8 as vieWed looking toWard the bottom of 
the mattress; 

[0021] FIG. 10 is a partial vertical sectional vieW taken 
along line 10-10 of FIG. 8; 

[0022] FIG. 11 is a perspective vieW of a mattress cov 
ering of a further form of the preferred embodiment of the 
present invention ?tted on a mattress; 

[0023] FIG. 12 is a perspective vieW of the mattress and 
covering of FIG. 11 as vieWed looking toWard the bottom of 
the mattress; 

[0024] FIG. 13 is a partial vertical sectional vieW taken 
along line 13-13 of FIG. 11; 

[0025] FIG. 14 depicts diagrammatically, elastic cords 
being attached With a continuous length of inelastic textile 
material; and 

[0026] FIG. 15 is a perspective vieW of a mattress cov 
ering being fabricated by attaching a side skirt made in FIG. 
14 to a generally rectangular piece of material. 

DETAILED DESCRIPTION OF THE 
PREFERRED EMBODIMENTS 

[0027] Initially, US. Pat. Nos. 5,325,555, 5,530,979 and 
5,625,912 are incorporated herein by reference in their 
entireties. 

[0028] One preferred embodiment mattress covering of 
the present invention is illustrated in FIGS. 1-7. In this form, 
the mattress covering is a mattress pad 20 adapted for ?tted 
disposition over the top, side, ends and corners of mattresses 
of predetermined standard top surface-siZes. Pad 20 has an 
inelastic, generally rectangular and planar top portion 21 
preferably of a conventional, multi-layer, quilted pad mate 
rial. A side skirt 22 preferably is formed by a separate single 
piece of a single layer of inelastic textile material and is 
joined With and extends transversely, preferably perpendicu 
larly from the outer periphery 21a of the generally rectan 
gular top portion 21 around the entire outer periphery 21a of 
the top portion, in a closed loop. An “upper” periphery of the 
side skirt 22, Which is proximal to the top portion 21, is 
attached to the outer periphery 21a of the top panel portion 
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by suitable means such as by overlapping and sewing 
together the edges of the tWo pieces of material 21, 22 along 
their adjoining peripheries With conventional, non-elastic 
thread. Side skirt 22 has a “loWer” or “outer” periphery 22a, 
Which is located on a side of the side skirt 22 remote from 
the top portion 21 and opposite the periphery of the side skirt 
22 proXimal to and joined With the top portion periphery 
21a. 

[0029] Joined With and extending at least partially around 
the loWer periphery 22a of the side skirt 22 is a ?rst elastic 
cord 27 of a type conventionally used in bedding. Cord 27 
is secured to the remote periphery 22a of the inelastic side 
skirt 22, at a “free” edge of the inelastic side skirt 22 in a 
conventional Way such as by being stitched With inelastic 
thread directly to the peripheral edge of the material of the 
side skirt 22 or by being stitched or otherWise located in a 
fold 28 or sleeve formed in or attached to the side skirt 22 
at the periphery 22a of the side skirt 22 remote from the top 
portion 21. While the ?rst elastic cord 27 preferably eXtends 
entirely or at least essentially entirely around the remote or 
loWer periphery 22a of side skirt 22, it Will be appreciated 
that the ?rst elastic cord 27 may only eXtended partially 
around the outer periphery 22a and may be supplied in one 
piece or in tWo or more pieces Which may be spread apart 
from one another around the periphery 22a. 

[0030] A second elastic cord 29 of a type conventionally 
used in bedding preferably is positioned against and joined 
to the one of the tWo major opposing sides of the side skirt 
22, preferably the inner side facing into the closed loop and 
is located on the side skirt 22 betWeen and spaced apart from 
the outer periphery 21a of the top panel portion 21 and the 
remote periphery 22a of the inelastic side skirt 22 With the 
?rst cord 27, in a conventional fashion, for eXample by being 
stitched or adhered or attached in any other Way knoWn for 
the elastic cord and side skirt material selected. Finally, the 
lateral ends of the single piece of the single layer of material 
forming side skirt 22 and the ends of elastic cords 27 and 29 
are joined together in any appropriate manner, such as by 
stitching, bonding, etc., de?ning a vertical seam 23 such that 
skirt 22 and cords 27, 29 all form closed loops around the 
periphery 21a of top portion 20. The side skirt material may 
be layered on itself at any seams. 

[0031] Despite the provision of a side skirt 22 formed 
from an inelastic material a foot or more in height, the 
mattress pad 20 is capable of practical and effective use on 
mattresses over a relatively Wide range of heights With the 
provision of only the tWo elastic cords 27 and 29 along the 
full height of the side skirt. 

[0032] As is illustrated in FIGS. 1, 2 and 3, the mattress 
pad 20 is ?tted on a mattress 19 of at least one predetermined 
standard top surface size (eg tWin, full, standard, queen, 
king, Western or California king, etc.). The outer periphery 
21a of the top portion 21 of the mattress pad 20 is dimen 
sioned to at least substantially cover the top surface of all 
mattresses of a “standard” top surface siZe, recogniZing that 
there may be variations betWeen the eXact dimensions of 
mattresses provided in the “standard” siZes by different 
manufacturers, as Well as acceptable manufacturing varia 
tions in such standard top siZes for each manufacturer. The 
top portion should have a length and Width at least as great 
as that of the smallest mattresses knoWn to be sold for a 
given standard siZe or an otherWise generally recogniZed 
“nominal” industry standard for that mattress siZe. 
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[0033] Suggestedly, the side skirt 22 has a Width dimen 
sion betWeen the top portion 21 and its oWn loWer or remote 
periphery 22b of at least a foot and preferably about fourteen 
inches or more. Preferably too, the second elastic cord 29 is 
suggestedly located betWeen about four (4) and about eight 
(8) inches from the outer periphery 21a of the top panel 
portion 21, preferably ?ve to seven inches from the outer 
periphery 21a. In the United States, mattress heights cur 
rently range from less than about ?ve inches to about 
fourteen inches or more. An “intermediate” height range of 
that range currently Would be betWeen about eight and about 
eleven inches, for eXample. Thus, the second elastic cord 29 
is located at a height to eXtend under only the thinnest of 
mattresses heights and to otherWise eXtend around and grip 
the side Walls of most other mattresses. 

[0034] The same mattress pad 20, Which is shoWn on an 
intermediate height mattress 19 in FIGS. 1, 2 and 3 (eg 
about eight to eleven inches), is shoWn in FIGS. 4 and 5 
?tted on a mattress 30 having a thickness (height) corre 
sponding to the generally greatest thickness (i.e., greatest 
height) of the standard range of heights for the mattress siZe 
for Which the pad is adapted. In this installation, the side 
skirt 22 of pad 20 eXtends doWnWardly, at least substantially 
if not entirely covering the mattress sides and ends and, as 
shoWn in FIGS. 4 and 5, may even continue under the 
mattress 30 an eXtent suf?cient to permit the loWermost 
elastic cord 27 to draW the open bottom of the skirt 22 of 
mattress pad 20 into ?tted relation beneath the mattress 30 
and to retain the pad 20 on the mattress 30. If the mattress 
is thicker (taller) than the height(“Width”) of the side skirt 
22, as may occur With the very thickest of current mattresses 
or With future, thicker mattresses, then both of the ?rst and 
second elastic cords 27 and 29 Will span and grip only the 
vertical sides and ends of the mattress 30 to retain the 
mattress pad 20 in position on the mattress 30. 

[0035] In FIGS. 6 and 7, the same mattress pad 20 is 
illustrated ?tted on a mattress 31 of a thickness correspond 
ing generally to the thinnest (loWest mattress height) portion 
of the standard range of heights for the mattress siZe on 
Which the pad 20 is adapted to be used. In this installation, 
the side skirt 22 eXtends from the top panel portion 21 a 
distance greater than the height of the mattress 31 and, 
therefore, partially eXtends under the mattress 31, being 
draWn under by the second or intermediate elastic cord 29. 
The ?rst, loWermost elastic cord 27 eXtends even further 
under the mattress 31 to draW the loWer most end of side 
skirt 22 deeper under the mattress 31 and the mattress pad 
20 into a more completely Wrapped around position better 
?tted on the mattress 31. 

[0036] Another of the preferred embodiments of the 
present invention is depicted in FIGS. 8-10. Mattress pad 32 
has the same type of quilted top portion 33 as the top portion 
21 of mattress pad 20 of the previously described embodi 
ment, but, instead of having a single piece of material 
extending the height of side skirt 22, the side skirt 34 is 
formed by tWo separate pieces of inelastic material 134 and 
135. The tWo separate pieces of material are joined together 
at their adjoining peripheries 134b and 135a. The upper 
periphery 134a of the upper piece of material 134 is joined 
to the outer periphery 33a of top portion 33. The remaining 
ends of the tWo pieces 134, 135 are brought together at their 
ends and joined along a vertical seam 136 Whereby skirt 34 
and cords 37, 39 form closed loops around the outer periph 
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ery of top panel portion 33. Collectively, the tWo pieces of 
material 134, 135 de?ning the side skirt 34 have the same 
general dimensions as the side skirt 22 of the previously 
described embodiment 20. A?rst elastic cord 37, like elastic 
cord 27, is secured With the loWermost or outer periphery or 
free edge 34a of the side skirt 34, Which is itself provided by 
the loWermost, outer periphery or free edge 135b of the 
second piece of material 135. A second elastic cord 39, like 
elastic cord 29, is positioned against and joined to the inner 
major side of the side skirt 34 betWeen and spaced apart 
from the outer periphery 33a of the top portion 33 and the 
outer periphery 34a of the inelastic side skirt 34, preferably 
at the seam betWeen the tWo pieces of material 134, 135. 

[0037] The side skirt 34 of this embodiment 32 can be 
fabricated from separate pieces of different material such as 
a textile sheet material 134 and a less expensive, less 
attractive sheet of textile material 135 such as a nylon scrim, 
respectively. The side skirt 34 is thus preferably formed by 
tWo strips of material Which encircle the sides and ends of 
the mattress in a closed loop. HoWever, the side skirt 34 can 
be formed by joining together more than tWo separate pieces 
of material at least some of Which do not extend entirely 
around the outer periphery 33a of the top portion 33. Both 
constructions permit the use of a more expensive and 
attractive layer of material 134, Which is alWays visible for 
the upper portion of the side skirt 34. 

[0038] Mattress coverings of the present invention can 
also take the form of a ?tted sheet as Well as a mattress pad. 
The form of a preferred embodiment as a ?tted sheet 40 is 
illustrated in FIGS. 11, 12 and 13. In this embodiment, the 
?tted sheet 40 has a top portion 41 With outer periphery 41a 
having dimensions generally the same as the predetermined 
dimensions of the top surface of a mattress of the siZe on 
Which the sheet 40 is to be used to at least substantially cover 
top surfaces of mattresses of at least that one predetermined 
standard top surface siZe. This top portion 41 is formed 
preferably of a single piece of a single layer of a conven 
tional, inelastic Woven or unWoven textile sheet material. A 
side skirt 42 is formed by a single layer of an inelastic 
material Which extends integrally from the outer periphery 
41a of the top portion 41. If corners are seamed into the side 
skirt 42 as shoWn, the seamed corners 44 extend at least 
transversely and, preferably, generally perpendicularly and 
generally straight from the generally rectangular top portion. 
41. 

[0039] A ?rst elastic cord 47 is secured With the loWer 
outer periphery 42a of the side skirt 42, remote from the 
outer periphery 41a of the top panel portion 41. Cord 47 
extends at least partially and preferably entirely around the 
loWer outer or free periphery 42a of the side skirt 42 While 
a second elastic cord 49 is secured With the sheet 40 betWeen 
and spaced apart from the top portion outer periphery 41a 
and the side skirt outer periphery 42a, preferably as noted 
above With respect to the ?rst mattress pad embodiment to 
facilitate retention of the sheet 40 in ?tted disposition on any 
of the mattresses 19, 30, 31. 

[0040] The preferred method of making mattress cover 
ings according to the present invention includes initially 
preparing a continuous side skirt bearing the tWo elastic 
cords. Skirts can be conveniently made automatically by 
machine in signi?cant continuous lengths. At least tWo 
seWing machine heads are desired to continuously attach 
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tWo separate lengths of elastic cord to an inelastic side skirt 
material. If multiple seWing machine heads are available, 
multiple skirts can be made simultaneously in parallel using 
a single continuous sheet of a single layer, inelastic side skirt 
material of suf?cient Width and cutting the material to 
appropriate individual side skirt Widths. Preferably, tWo side 
skirts are simultaneously formed as shoWn in FIG. 14 from 
a single, continuous length of a Width of cloth 50. First 
elastic cords 52a, 52b, Which Will form the loWermost cords 
of an applied side skirt, are joined to the outer edges of the 
continuous length of cloth 50, preferably by seWing With 
seWing machine heads 57a, 57d. Second, preferably ?at 
elastic cords 54a, 54b, are laid doWn symmetrically With 
respect to the center line 50a of the cloth 50 spaced apart 
from the ?rst cords 52a, 52b and the center line 50a and 
seWn by seWing machine heads 57b, 57c or otherWise joined 
to the cloth by appropriate means for the materials used. The 
?rst and second elastic cords 52a, 52b, 54a, 54b are pref 
erably stretched as they are applied. to the continuous length 
of cloth 50 and seWn With conventional, inelastic thread 50 
or otherWise joined to the cloth. The cloth 50 is then split 
along its center line 50a by knife 58 to form tWo separate 
side skirts 56a, 56b. 

[0041] Referring to FIG. 15, one of the side skirts 56a 
fabricated in FIG. 14 is attached along the outer periphery 
58a of an inelastic, generally rectangular and planar, fabric 
panel forming a top portion 58, along the cut edge of the side 
skirt 56a, to form a mattress covering 60 of the present 
invention. The ends of the skirt 56a are brought together, 
preferably at one of the corners of the top panel portion 58, 
and joined by being seWn together, preferably seWing 
together at the same time the ends of the ?rst elastic cord 52a 
and the ends of the second elastic cord 54a, to form a closed 
loop extending entirely around the outer periphery 58a of 
the top portion 58. 

[0042] The method of construction described above and 
shoWn in the ?gures is preferred for inexpensive manufac 
ture of mattress coverings of the present invention. HoW 
ever, it Will be appreciated that the mattress covers of the 
present invention can be formed in other Ways. For example, 
instead of attaching the ?rst and second elastic cords to the 
inelastic side skirt material before that material is attached to 
the outer periphery of the top panel portion, an appropriate 
length of side skirt material can be attached all around the 
periphery of a top panel portion of material and the ?rst and 
second elastic cords added to the side skirt after the side skirt 
has been attached. Alternatively, the one cord might be 
attached before and the other cord added after the side skirt 
material is joined With the top panel portion of material. 

[0043] Also, Where it is desired to provide a side skirt of 
tWo different materials (sometimes referred to as a side skirt 
and an under skirt) like fabric strips 134, 135 in FIGS. 8-10, 
tWo separate lengths of skirt material may be joined together 
at the same time With the second elastic cord so that all three 
extend parallel. The ?rst elastic cord may be added before, 
after or at the same time that the tWo individual lengths of 
cloth forming the side skirt are joined together. 

[0044] In yet another manner of construction, a single 
piece of material can be used to form both the top portion 
and the entire side skirt or the top portion and an upper 
portion of the side skirt. The latter type of construction is 
shoWn in mattress covering 40 of FIGS. 11-13. One rectan 
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gular piece of material can be provided, generally square 
cutouts made at the four corners of the material to de?ne tWo 
side and tWo end panels Which are then folded transversely 
from the remaining central portion of the cloth that de?nes 
the top panel portion and joined together along their edges 
to form four seamed corners 44 in FIGS. 11 and 12 of the 
mattress covering 40. The ?rst and second elastic cords are 
then attached to the thus formed side skirts. Where the 
turned panels form only an upper portion of the side skirt as 
do panels of the material forming top portion 41 and upper 
side portion 141 of covering 40 in FIGS. 11-13, another 
length of material is joined to the loWer free periphery of that 
upper portion (e.g. material 142) in a closed loop to form a 
loWer portion of the side skirt or an “underskirt”. The ?rst 
and second elastic cords can be attached before, during or 
after the other length of material is joined. 

[0045] Finally, separate pieces of inelastic fabric material 
might be substituted for any or all of the transversely folded 
panels, Which are described above as being provided by edge 
portions of the one piece of material that also de?nes the top 
panel portion of the covering. The material forming the top 
portion may also provide portions of the side skirt on only 
some of the sides of the resulting cover. One or more 
separate panels Would then be joined to the remaining sides 
or ends of the top panel portion and transversely folded 
panels, as appropriate, and all stitched together. 

[0046] Preferably all elastic cords eXtend entirely around 
the perimeter of the mattress covering. HoWever, it is 
recogniZed that one or more of the cords could be eXtended 
around only a portion of the covering perimeter or may be 
provided by several separate portions Which collectively 
eXtend only part Way or entirely around the skirt perimeter 
to provide further cost saving or to attempt to avoid patent 
infringement or possibly other reasons. All such construc 
tions are intended to be covered by the present invention. 

[0047] The elastic cords can be seWn directly to inelastic 
fabric in a conventional fashion by stretching them to their 
full length or essentially their full length While seWing them 
to the inelastic fabric With inelastic thread. The elastic cords 
can also be secured With the skirt material by locating a cord 
in a fold or sleeve formed from the skirt material. If the cords 
are an elastomer strip, the cords may also be adhered With 
the skirt material. For eXample, the cords could be stretched 
and spot bonded With the skirt material, depending upon the 
materials of the skirt and of the elastic cord. The bonding 
means may be an adhesive or solvent or a direct ultrasonic 
or thermal Weld betWeen the elastic cord or skirt material. 

[0048] Elastic cords as referred to in this application are 
items Which are much heavier than ordinary elastic thread 
and too large to be passed through needles of seWing 
machines in order to be stitched themselves into the skirt 
material as thread. These elastic cords may be lengths of raW 
or covered rubber. The ?rst elastic cords attached to the 
loWer most or outer periphery of the side skirts may be ?at 
or round in cross section and, if round, may be formed by 
several smaller individual rubber strips Which are bound 
together in a cover. 

[0049] The second or intermediate cords are preferable 
straps formed of a single ?at strip of lateX or “raW” rubber 
or another solid elastomer material or one knitted or Woven 

of elastic thread(s) or elastic and inelastic threads Which, 
after knitting or Weaving, are also no longer capable of being 
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passed through a seWing machine. Because they cannot be 
stitched directly into fabric themselves, some other means 
must be provided to join them to the skirt material, such as 
ordinary inelastic thread. The second cords are also gener 
ally ?at having a thickness dimension and a Width dimension 
Which is perpendicular to the thickness dimension and Which 
is greater than the thickness dimension, at least tWice, more 
typically many times greater, desirably at least ?ve and 
preferably at least ten times greater than the thickness 
dimension of the strap. Such cords are available in a variety 
of Widths and the greater their Width, the more area of the 
mattress they contact and grip. Suggestedly, the Width of the 
second elastic cord along the side skirt and mattress perim 
eter is at least one-quarter inch Wide, particularly for solid 
lateX or “raW”, rubber or other solid, one piece elastomer 
strip, desirably at least about three-eights inch and prefer 
ably at least about one-half inch for a knitted or Woven strap 
to ?rmly grip the mattress and keep the covering in position 
With little if any movement of the covering on the mattress 
in normal use. At the same time, the side skirt has a Width 
dimension eXtending betWeen the outer periphery of the top 
panel portion of the covering With Which the side skirt is 
joined and the remote free (loWer) periphery of the side skirt 
Where the ?rst elastic cord is located, Which is many times 
greater, desirably at least ten and typically tWenty or more 
times greater than the Width of the second, intermediate 
elastic cord member. For eXample, a Woven elastic strap 
one-half inch Wide and about one-tWentieth of an inch thick 
or a solid elastomer strip one-quarter inch Wide and about 
the same thickness can be attached to a fourteen inch Wide 
inelastic piece of teXtile fabric by seWing to provide an 
elasticiZed side skirt of the present invention. As is best seen 
in FIGS. 3, 10 and 13, the strap is joined With the side skirt 
material and With the Width dimension of the strap parallel 
to the Width dimension of the side skirt, preferably on the 
inner major side of the side skirt, to minimiZe the bulge of 
the strap along the side skirt and to cover and otherWise hide 
its presence. 

[0050] It has been found that the provision of a single 
elastic cord, preferably a conventionally fabricated ?at strap, 
at least one-quarter inch Wide, intermediate the edges of the 
side skirt and preferably closer to the top portion than to the 
remote free end of the side skirt, Will provide a mattress 
covering Which Will grip mattresses of substantially all 
currently supplied heights and eXtend under most mattresses 
at least as Well as Would prior mattress covers Which have 
been made elastic over the full height of their side skirts to 
be commercially acceptable. 
[0051] It Will therefore be readily understood by those 
persons skilled in the art that the present invention is 
susceptible of a broad utility and application. Many embodi 
ments and adaptations of the present invention other than 
those herein described, as Well as many variations, modi? 
cations and equivalent arrangements Will be apparent from 
or reasonably suggested by the present invention and the 
foregoing description thereof, Without departing from the 
substance or scope of the present invention. Accordingly, 
While the present invention has been described herein in 
detail in relation to its preferred and other embodiments, it 
is to be understood that this disclosure is only illustrative and 
exemplary of the present invention and is made merely for 
purposes of provided in a full and enabling disclosure of the 
invention. The foregoing disclosure is not intended or to be 
construed to limit the present invention or otherWise to 
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exclude any such other embodiments, adaptations, varia 
tions, modi?cations and equivalent arrangements, the 
present invention being limited only by the claims appended 
hereto and the equivalents thereof. 

I claim: 
1. A mattress covering adapted for ?tted disposition over 

the top, sides, ends and corners of mattresses of standard top 
surface siZes comprising: 

an inelastic, generally rectangular top portion having an 
outer periphery dimensioned to at least substantially 
cover the top surface of mattresses of at least one 
predetermined standard top surface siZe; 

a side skirt formed, apart from any seams, by a single 
layer of inelastic textile material joined With the outer 
periphery of the generally rectangular top portion and 
extending transversely from the outer periphery of the 
top portion around the entire outer periphery of the top 
portion in a closed loop; 

a ?rst elastic cord joined With and extending at least 
partially around a periphery of the side skirt remote 
from the top portion; and 

a second elastic cord positioned against and joined to only 
one of tWo major opposing sides of the side skirt, the 
second elastic cord further being located on the side 
skirt betWeen and spaced apart from the ?rst elastic 
cord and the outer periphery of the top portion. 

2. The mattress covering of claim 1 Wherein the ?rst and 
second elastic cords extend in parallel to one another. 

3. The mattress covering of claim 2 Wherein the ?rst and 
second elastic cords extend generally parallel to the outer 
periphery of the top portion. 

4. The mattress covering of claim 1 Wherein the second 
elastic cord extends entirely around the side skirt. 

5. The mattress covering of claim 1 Wherein the ?rst and 
second cords extend entirely around the side skirt. 

6. The mattress covering of claim 1 Wherein the side skirt 
is formed from a single piece of material seWn to top panel 
portion entirely around the outer periphery of the top panel 
portion. 

7. The mattress covering of claim 6 being a mattress pad, 
Wherein the material forming the top panel portion is quilted 
and multilayered. 

8. The mattress covering of claim 1 Wherein a single piece 
of textile material forms the top panel portion and at least 
part of the side skirt. 

9. The mattress covering of claim 1 Wherein the side skirt 
Width dimension is at least tWelve inches. 

10. Amattress covering adapted for ?tted disposition over 
the top, sides, ends and corners of mattresses of standard top 
surface siZes comprising: 

an inelastic, generally rectangular top portion having an 
outer periphery dimensioned to at least substantially 
cover the top surface of mattresses of at least one 
predetermined standard top surface siZe; 

a side skirt formed by a single piece of inelastic textile 
material joined With the outer periphery of the top 
portion and extending transversely from the outer 
periphery of the generally rectangular top portion 
around the entire outer periphery of the top portion in 
a closed loop; 
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a ?rst elastic cord joined With and extending at least 
partially around a periphery of the side skirt remote 
from the top portion; and 

a second elastic cord positioned against and joined to only 
one of tWo major opposing sides of the side skirt, the 
second elastic cord further being located on the side 
skirt betWeen and spaced apart from the ?rst elastic 
cord and the outer periphery of the top portion. 

11. The mattress covering of claim 10 Wherein the ?rst 
and second elastic cords extend in parallel to one another. 

12. The mattress covering of claim 11 Wherein the ?rst 
and second elastic cords extend generally parallel to the 
outer periphery of the top portion. 

13. The mattress covering of claim 10 Wherein the second 
cord extends entirely around the side skirt. 

14. The mattress covering of claim 10 Wherein the ?rst 
and second cords extend at least essentially entirely around 
the side skirt. 

15. The mattress covering of claim 10 Wherein the side 
skirt is formed in one piece from a single layer of textile 
material seWn to top panel portion all around the outer 
periphery of the top panel portion. 

16. The mattress covering of claim 15 being a mattress 
pad, Wherein the material forming the top panel portion is 
quilted and multilayered. 

17. The mattress covering of claim 10 Wherein a single 
piece of textile material forms the top panel portion and at 
least part of the side skirt. 

18. The mattress covering of claim 10 Wherein the side 
skirt Width dimension is at least tWelve inches. 

19. Amattress covering adapted for ?tted disposition over 
the top, sides, ends and corners of mattresses of standard top 
surface siZes comprising: 

an inelastic, generally rectangular top portion having an 
outer periphery dimensioned to at least substantially 
cover the top surface of mattresses of at least one 
predetermined standard top surface siZe; 

a side skirt made from an inelastic textile material joined 
With the outer periphery of the top portion and extend 
ing transversely from the outer periphery of the gen 
erally rectangular top portion around the entire outer 
periphery of the top portion in a closed loop; 

a ?rst elastic cord joined With and extending at least 
partially around a periphery of the side skirt remote 
from the top portion; and 

a second elastic cord joined With the side skirt betWeen 
and spaced apart from the ?rst cord and the outer 
periphery of the top portion, the second elastic cord 
being generally ?at With a thickness dimension and a 
Width dimension perpendicular to the thickness dimen 
sion and at least ?ve times greater than the thickness 
dimension, and the side skirt having a Width dimension 
betWeen the outer periphery of the top portion and the 
remote periphery of the side skirt generally parallel 
With the side skirt and a thickness dimension perpen 
dicular to the Width dimension, the Width dimension of 
the side skirt being at least tWice as great as the Width 
dimension of the second cord. 


